MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
October 24-25, 2006
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, October 24-25, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Dr. Lelia Allen; Mr. Henry Butta; Mr. Calvin Disney; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Ms. Tonya Miles; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Ms. Beverly A. Cooper arrived at the meeting on Wednesday, October 25, 2006, and Mr. Butta was absent on Wednesday. Vice-President Dunbar Brooks arrived late for the meeting on Tuesday, October 24, 2006. 
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

CONSENT AGENDA

Dr. Pizzigati noted an editorial change to page 12 of the September 2006 minutes. Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 10)

Approval of Minutes of September 26-27, 2006 

Personnel 
Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.03.03.01 (AMEND)

Alternate Ways to Earn and High School Diploma

COMAR 13A.09.09 (AMEND)

Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools

COMAR 13A.14.13 (NEW CHAPTER)

Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Grasmick announced that legislation transferring the child care administration to the Department also transfers the administration of child care regulations to the Superintendent. She said that she will be submitting changes in the child care regulations to the Board as information items in the future.

The Superintendent also announced the retirement of Kathi Thompson, Director of the Office of Disability Determination Services. She said that “Kathi has been an exemplary leader” who has performed “critical functions for all of the citizens of the State of Maryland.” She explained that Ms. Thompson has been offered and accepted a high level position with the Social Security Administration. 

Mr. Bob Burns, Assistant Superintendent, Division of Rehabilitation Services (DORS) expressed his high regard for Ms. Thompson stating that she has been a “terrific asset.”

Ms. Thomas said that in order to do a job well, one must love the people you serve and those with whom you work. She said that Dr. Grasmick has been a role model for her over the years.

Dr. Root said that the Board and Department will miss her. He and Dr. Grasmick presented her with a Certificate of Appreciation.

Dr. Root announced that Mr. Hank Butta was inducted by the Telecom Pioneers of America into their Hall of Fame. The Board and audience applauded Mr. Butta.

TEACHER STAFFING REPORT
The Superintendent introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, and Dr. Louise Tanney, Coordinator of Assessment and Recruitment, Division of Certification and Accreditation, to provide the results of the annual Teacher Staffing Report. She said she is recommending the following four Report recommendations relating to:

1. Content Areas of Critical Shortage;

2. Geographic Areas of Critical Shortage;

3. Shortage of Teachers who are Male and Teachers who are Minorities; and,

4. Shortage of Non-classroom Professional Positions of Principal, Reading Specialists, and Speech/Language Pathologists.

Dr. Smeallie said that this annual Report serves multiple stakeholders in a variety of ways. He said that this Report provides a longitudinal look at the whole educational staffing picture. He said that this year’s Report includes teacher attrition data for 2004-2005, new State Statute, Workforce Shortage Student Assistance Grants, and NCLB Highly Qualified Teacher (HQT) data. He also discussed the enhanced data analysis to be included in the new Report. Dr. Smeallie provided a list of recurring content areas with a critical shortage of teachers and discussed trends in hiring over the past several years. He reported that teacher attrition rates are highest during the first five years of their teaching careers. Dr. Smeallie also noted an increase in newly-hired teachers with conditional certificates. He thanked all of the individuals who contributed to this Report with a special thanks to his hard working staff. 

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Smeallie explained the difference in the designations of “highly qualified teacher” and “qualified teacher.” He said that the term “highly qualified teacher” identifies those who are certified in core academic subjects.

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Dr. Smeallie said his office does not have data on the number of school systems that require exit interviews but that working conditions, compensation and lack of administrative support are the items generally listed as reasons for leaving the teaching profession.

In response to a question from Mr. Disney, Dr. Smeallie explained that non-classroom professionals usually are classroom teachers who are promoted. Mr. Disney suggested that institutes of higher education should be developing programs to train individuals to become non-classroom professionals.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Smeallie said that the Quality Teacher Incentive Program has been very successful and reported on the provision of signing bonuses as a successful practice in many school systems. 

Dr. Grasmick reported that there is a huge marketing program being generated to promote the teaching profession. Dr. Smeallie discussed alternative teacher preparation programs which are being explored in community colleges to help with teacher recruitment. He said that Maryland is a national leader in this area.

There was brief discussion about the use of tuition forgiveness programs, the need for mentoring of new teachers and an Associate in Arts in Teaching Degree to get students to join the teaching ranks. 

In response to a question by Dr. Root, Dr. Grasmick said that the State cannot continue to rely on out-of-State teaching candidates and suggested that the Board prepare a letter addressing this difficult situation. Dr. Root agreed to draft a letter to the K-16 Leadership Council noting teacher shortage as a crisis which must be addressed by the Council.  

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the Maryland Teacher Staffing Report, 2006-2008 and declared the following areas of critical shortage:


1.
Content Areas



• Career and technology areas (7-12):

o Health occupations; and

o Technology education:

• Computer science (7-12);

• Dance;

• Foreign language areas (7-12):

o Latin; and

o Spanish;

• English for speakers of other languages (ESOL) (PreK-12);

• Mathematics (7-12);

• Science areas (7-12):

o Chemistry;

o Earth/Space science,
o Physical science, and
o Physics;

• Special education areas:

o Generic: Infant/primary (birth-grade 3);

o Generic: Elementary/middle school (grades 1-8);

o Generic: Secondary/adult (grades 6 – adult);

o Hearing impaired;

o Severely and profoundly disabled; and

o Visually impaired.

2.
Geographic Areas
1. Allegany County 

13. Harford County

2. Anne Arundel County 
14. Howard County

3. Baltimore City 

15. Kent County

4. Baltimore County 

16. Montgomery Co.
5. Calvert County 

17. Prince George’s Co.

6. Caroline County 

18. Queen Anne’s Co.
7. Carroll County 

19. St. Mary’s County

8. Cecil County 

20. Somerset County

9. Charles County 

21. Talbot County

10. Dorchester County 
22. Washington County

11. Frederick County 

23. Wicomico County

12. Garrett County 

24. Worcester County

3.
Teachers who are males and teachers who are members of minority groups.

4.
Non-classroom professional positions of principal, reading specialist and 

speech/language pathologists.
(In Favor – 10)
Dr. Root thanked Dr. Smeallie and his staff for their diligence and hard work on this document. 

COMAR 13A.12.01.05C(1) - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR PROFESSIONAL CERTIFICATES

Dr. Smeallie reviewed an amendment to certification regulations proposed by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB). He said the proposed new language adds credits taught at an institution of higher education or through continuing professional development units to the components that determine acceptable credit to be submitted by an applicant for a professional certificate. 

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the amendment to COMAR 13A.12.01.05C(1), General Requirements for Professional Certificates. 

(In favor – 10)

COMAR 13A.09.09.10 - EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS IN NONPUBLIC SCHOOLS

Dr. Smeallie explained that these amendments permit nonpublic schools approved under COMAR 13A.09.09 to establish written policies and procedures for early admission of a child demonstrating capabilities that warrant early admission into Nursery School (age 3), Nursery School (age 4) and Kindergarten. 

Upon motion by Mrs. Miles, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved amendments to COMAR 13A.09.09.10, Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools. (In favor – 10)

MARYLAND VIRTUAL LEARNING OPPORTUNITIES

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction; and Dr. Elizabeth Glowa, Specialist, Web-Based Learning, Division of Instruction, to provide an update on programs that are now available to students and teachers through the Maryland Virtual Learning Opportunities Program.

Dr. Seremet explained that in 2002, the General Assembly passed legislation that directed the Department to develop a distance learning program for students and teachers. She introduced Bob Cole, Specialist in Web-Based Learning and asked her colleague, Dr.  Glowa, to discuss the Maryland Virtual Learning Opportunities Program (MVLO). Dr. Glowa explained that the MVLO Program:

1. provides online curriculum, assessments, and courses; development and collaboration tools for MSDE and Maryland schools; and administrative leadership and coordination for online courses for students;

2. supports the High School Assessment (HSA) intervention and remediation efforts;

3. Supports MSDE’s online/hybrid professional development initiatives; and,

4. supports the Division of Instruction Content Management System.

Dr. Glowa explained that Department staff supervises teachers and vendors who provide the courses to students and educational personnel. She discussed the next steps and the challenges for the future of the MVLO Program. 

Mr. Brooks arrived at the meeting.

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Dr. Glowa said that there is an online course for preparation for the GED Program.

In response to a question by Dr. Allen, Dr. Glowa said that regular courses for credit must be directed by a teacher and HSA courses can be accessed by students as resources without prior approval.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta on the number of participants in the program over the last four years, Dr. Glowa explained that due to a lack of State funding, there is a tuition charge for courses which may be creating an equity issue. Dr. Grasmick also explained that many local school systems were reluctant to participate at first but now are convinced that the quality of the courses is at a very high level. She said that she expects more participation in the coming years. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Dr. Glowa said that currently fourteen school systems are providing the regular credit courses and twenty-three school systems are providing the HSA courses. Dr. Grasmick said that the program has not been well advertised and that the Department is working to improve marketing of the program. 

In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Seremet said that staff in her Division read all of the local school system Master Plans and will prepare a report on the participation of school systems in the MVLO program. Dr. Glowa explained that the Biology course will be completed by the Spring of 2007 and the English II course will be completed by the Fall of 2007.

The Board thanked the presenters for their work and presentation.

UPDATE ON EDISON SCHOOLS

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Jim Foran, Executive Director, High School and Post Secondary Initiatives, Division of Leadership Development. Dr. Grasmick explained that six years ago, the State Board entered into a contract with Edison Schools, Inc. to operate three of the lowest performing elementary schools in Baltimore City – Montebello, Furman Templeton, and Gilmore. She applauded the work of the administrators, teachers, students, parents, grandparents and community members who supported these schools. She said that while progress has been made by these schools, the Maryland School Assessment Results dipped this past year.

Dr. Foran explained that over the last several years all three schools have made impressive gains. He introduced Terry Stecz, President and COO of the Edison Schools; Tung Le, Senior Vice President of Assessment and Accountability for Edison Schools; Dr. Andrea Reynolds, General Manager, Baltimore Edison Partnership Schools, and Jamy Jackson, Achievement Vice President, Baltimore Edison Partnership Schools. 

Mr. Le stated that although the past school year provided disappointing gains in student performance, the results of a Harris Survey of parents and students gave the schools extremely high marks for customer satisfaction for the 2005-06 school year. Dr. Reynolds discussed 2006-07 Action Plans prepared for each school to address the academic performance challenges facing the three schools. 

Dr. Foran urged Board Members to visit the three schools to see the excellent learning environments provided to students and noted the extensive parental involvement in all of the schools.

Dr. Grasmick reported that the President of the Edison Schools expressed his appreciation for the confidence bestowed on his company by the Board. She also thanked the many stakeholders who attended this meeting in support of the Edison Schools.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Mr. Le provided data comparing the three Edison School with other schools in Baltimore City. 

Mr. Tufaro urged the group to provide this presentation to the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners and Mr. Frazee commended the group for their excellent progress. 

Mr. Disney urged the presenters to not only lobby the Baltimore City School Commissioners but other political entities as well. He expressed concern about the increased number of conditional teachers in the Edison Schools and the lack of teachers seeking national board certification. Mr. Disney suggested that an audit of the comparison of costs of providing education through the Edison Schools and the Baltimore City Public School System may show no additional cost to taxpayers. Dr. Grasmick said that the Department of Legislative Services had performed an independent study on cost comparisons and found no discrepancies between the two.

Dr. Grasmick explained that the Edison contract will expire at the end of this school year and that the Edison Schools are hoping to contract with the City for the next school year.

Dr. Root said that he has seen a huge change in the three schools taken over by Edison and said he hopes that the relationship will continue. On behalf of the Board, he thanked the group for their excellent work and presentation.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(I) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, October 24, 2006, in Conference Room 8, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All board members were present except for Beverly Cooper. Cal Disney attended the meeting until 1:35 p.m.  Henry Butta attended until 1:45 p.m.  In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, Joann Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie La Fiandra were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:35 p.m.

There were four appeals reviewed in Executive Session:

· Mr. & Mrs. Don Dobson v. Prince George's County Board of Education – student transfer

· Bonnie Harmon v. Cecil County Board of Education – employee termination

· Michael Gruber v. Baltimore County Board of Education – school redistricting

· A. Wandres v. Montgomery County Board of Education – school reassignment

The Board authorized the issuance of three opinions:

· Michael Abron v. Prince George's County Board of Education – teacher termination

· Richard S. Donald v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – employee termination

· Eugenia Park v. Prince George's County Board of Education – teacher termination

Ms. Kameen updated the Board on the status of the appeal of the charter school funding case.

Dr. Root addressed several issues that arose during the MABE conference.

Dr. Grasmick provided an update on personnel and legal issues involving Talbot County Public schools, Prince George's County Public Schools, and Baltimore City Public Schools.

Dunbar Brooks presented the recommendations for Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.  The Board unanimously adopted the recommendations and directed that they be sent to the Mayor and Governor.

The Executive Session ended at 1:55 p.m.

RECONVENE

The meeting reconvened at 2 p.m. Mr. Disney and Ms. Cooper were absent.

PERMISSION TO PUBLISH – AMENDMENTS TO SPECIAL EDUCATION REGULATIONS
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent of Schools, Division of Special Education, to present proposed amendments to special education regulations which are necessary to align State regulations with the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) of 2004 along with other technical amendments. She explained that an in-depth discussion of this topic will be held at the upcoming State Board Retreat. She recommended the Board grant permission to public the proposed amendments.

Dr. Baglin introduced Donna Riley of her staff and reported that final federal regulations for IDEA went into effect this month. She noted that there are very few changes since the last publication.

Dr. Root said that most of the requests from parents that he receives urge the State Board not to regulate beyond what is required by the federal government. Dr. Baglin assured him that most items are limited to compliance with federal regulations. 

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Dr. Baglin explained that special needs students who are disruptive in the classroom are moved into a setting which will provide a more conducive environment for learning.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Board granted permission to publish amendments to the special education regulations. (In favor – 10)

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments. The sole individual who had signed up in advance to give testimony was not in attendance.

PROPOSED DEFINITION OF DAYS ABSENT

The Superintendent reminded the Board that in July, when the Board approved amendments to regulations impacting the Maryland Student Records System Manual (MSRSM), she was asked to direct Department staff to study local policies for reporting “days absent” and provide a definition that will hold students and schools accountable as well as meet the needs of local school systems. She introduced Ann Chafin, Assistant State Superintendent of Schools, Division of Student, School, and Family Services; and Marcia Lathroum, Specialist, Student Counseling, to brief the Board on developments to date. 

Ms. Chafin explained that input was gleaned from local superintendents, students and parents. She said that most superintendents accepted the following proposed definition or preferred a more stringent policy:

Students Scheduled For a Full Day - A student is counted present for a full day if the student is in attendance four hours or more of the school day. A student is counted present for ½ day if in attendance for at least two hours of the school day, but less than four hours.

Students Scheduled For a Partial Day - A student scheduled for less than a full day is to be counted  present based on the amount of time he/she is scheduled.

Examples:

· A student scheduled for a two hour block of time will be counted present for a full day if the student is in attendance for that block of time. If the student is absent for that block of time, the student will be counted absent for a full day.

· A student scheduled for a two hour block of time will be counted present for ½ day if the student is in attendance for one hour.
In response to a suggestion by Dr. Root, Ms. Lathroum said that the examples will be incorporated into the definition of Students Scheduled for a Partial Day. 

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board accepted the proposed definition of “Days Absent,” as amended, to be included in the MSRSM. (In favor – 10)
FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

Dr. Grasmick introduced Debra Lichter, Director, Departmental Coordination and National Legislation, who briefed the Board on the status of the federal budget and other federal legislative activities related to K-12 education.

Ms. Lichter explained that Congress has moved slowly this fall on education issues due to campaigning for the November elections. She reported that Congress has passed only two of its annual appropriations bills, Defense and Homeland Security. Ms. Lichter noted that some legislators want to increase education funding which may be reflected in the education budget. She said that until the budget is approved, a Continuing Resolution keeps education funding flowing until November 17, 2006. Ms. Lichter reported that the President cut grants for education technology and that the regulations for IDEA were released recently as discussed earlier in this meeting. She reported on activities by the Federal Government on school safety and highly qualified teachers. 

Dr. Grasmick noted that the MSDE is in no jeopardy regarding the recent inquiry into the Success For All program. 

The Board thanked Ms. Lichter for her presentation and her diligence.
ADJOURNMENT

Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Board meeting adjourned at 2:55 p.m. (In favor – 10)
RECONVENE

The Board reconvened at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, October 25, 2006. All members were presented except Mr. Butta. 

MARYLAND PRINCIPALS AND ASSISTANT PRINCIPALS OF THE YEAR

Dr. Grasmick reported that six Maryland Blue Ribbon Schools were submitted in competition to the United States Department of Education and, subsequently, designated as National Blue Ribbon Schools. She said, “it is amazing to have all six schools selected.” She reported that the Principal of one of the designated schools, Sharon Morrel, of Severna Park Middle School, was present and congratulated her on this high honor. 

The Superintendent explained that every year the Maryland Association of Elementary School Principals (MAESP) and the Maryland Association of Secondary School Principals (MASSP) select principals and assistant principals who represent the best in school leadership. She introduced Mr. Jim Dryden, Executive Director, MAESP, to brief the Board on the selection process and this year’s winners.

Mr. Dryden explained that the Association received many outstanding nominations and reported that Lynda Johnson, Principal of Whittier Elementary School in Frederick County was selected as the Elementary Principal of the Year. He reported that she was unable to attend since she recently moved back to Arizona to be with her family. He explained that her nomination and selection was partly due to her actions on September 11, subsequent to the terrorist attacks on the United States, which precipitated the closing of Fort Detrich in Frederick County. He applauded her heroic performance in maintaining calm among her students whose parents were detained at Fort Detrich. 

He introduced Debbie Thackston, Assistant Elementary Principal of Brunswick Elementary School in Frederick County who was selected as the Assistant Principal of the Year. He noted the outstanding achievements of Ms. Thackston in her tenure at Brunswick.

Ms. Thackston thanked the Board for their support and stated that “teaching has been my passion.”

Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick congratulated Ms. Thackston and presented her with a Certificate of Appreciation and provided Mr. Dryden with a Certificate to be presented to Ms. Johnson.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Mr. Gene Streagle, Executive Director, MASSP, who introduced Ms. Sharon Morrel, Principal of Severna Park Middle School, who was selected as Middle School Principal of the Year.

Ms. Morrel thanked the Board for their support and said that the State Superintendent is held in very high regard among the principals in Maryland.

Dr. Grasmick said that she visited Severna Park Middle School and found that the standards in the school are set very high and the students respond extremely well to those standards. Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick congratulated and presented Ms. Morrel with a Certificate of Appreciation.

Mr. Streagle announced that Christine Handy, Principal of Colonel Richardson High School in Caroline County, was selected as the High School Principal of the Year. He explained that she was unable to attend the meeting but that he would pass along the Board’s congratulations and the Certificate of Appreciation.

The Board thanked Mr. Streagle and Mr. Dryden for their presentations. 

2005-2006 AYP

The Superintendent introduced Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment, to provide an update on the results of Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) appeals associated with the 2005-2006 assessments under the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB). 

Mr. Heath discussed the background of the provisions of the NCLB and announced that the final AYP determinations for high schools will be posted on the Department’s website beginning today at noon. He explained that next year’s process will allow for all test results to be released in August and published on the website much earlier. He reported that of 243 high schools, 70 did not meet AYP. He said that 60 of those changed their status through the appeals process and that five high schools exited school improvement this year. 

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS) has been designated in “corrective action” and has completed one of six steps necessary to exit this designation. She outlined the five areas of corrective action needed to bring the School System out of Corrective Action. She reported that although the BCPSS remains in Corrective Action, it has an excellent plan for addressing the various deficiencies and she is confident that all of the steps necessary will be completed.

The Superintendent explained that after conclusion of the calculations for the high school assessment, it was apparent that the Prince George’s County Public Schools (PGCPS) would be designated in Corrective Action for the 2006-2007 school year. She reported that she has communicated with Dr. John Deasy, newly-appointed CEO of PGCPS, who assured her of his sense of urgency to make progress in his schools. He submitted a Master Plan which speaks to personnel changes, tiered schools and an attention to turning the schools around. Dr. Grasmick said that Dr. Deasy has ensured that PGCPS will align its curricula with the Voluntary State Curricula. The Superintendent said that, based on the submitted Master Plan and Dr. Deasy’s assurances, she is not recommending further action by the State on the PGCPS. 

Mr. Tufaro urged that the media not depict this issue as part of the political debates taking place now. 

Dr. Grasmick acknowledged the many stakeholders who attended the meeting to support the PGCPS. She said that “people care deeply about this school system.”

Ms. Miles said that, as a parent of students in the Prince George’s Public Schools, she looks forward to the implementation of the Master Plan presented. 

After being introduced by Dr. Grasmick, Dr. Deasy thanked Dr. Grasmick for her deep concern about the PGCPS and her quick response to the situation. Dr. Deasy said that his Department moved quickly to draft a set of initiatives to be included in the Master Plan which would address the deficiencies in the schools. 

Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Root thanked Dr. Deasy for his collaboration and support.

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Mr. Heath said that a disaggregation of test scores by gender can be found on the Department’s website.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board agreed to maintain Corrective Action for Baltimore City Public Schools and place PGCPS in Corrective Action for the 2006-2007 school year with no further action required by the Board.  (In favor – 11)

GOOD NEWS

Dr. Root announced that Dr. Pizzigati was recently elected as President Elect of the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE). He said she is the first Marylander to be elected to this position and, on behalf of the Board and the Department, he congratulated her.

Dr. Pizzigati said it is an honor to represent Maryland explaining that her election was based on the high stature and regard with which Maryland is held in the nation. She expressed her gratitude to Dr. Grasmick, the Departmental staff and the citizens of Maryland for providing her this opportunity. 

Mr. Brooks reported that he was one of two Directors representing the Southern Region at the NASBE Conference in Louisville, Kentucky. He said one of the main topics of the Conference was Schools in Improvement, Reconstitution and Restructuring. He explained that Maryland is on the cutting edge in many endeavors.

CHARTER SCHOOL EVALUATION REPORT

Dr. Grasmick distributed the Charter School Evaluation Report. She explained that the author of the Report will be present at the December Board Meeting to discuss the findings and answer questions.

FINAL REPORT OF THE TASK FORCE ON COMPARABLE TESTING METHODS FOR THE MARYLAND HSA

The Superintendent reminded the Board that two years ago they adopted a resolution to endorse her proposal to convene a task force to examine options for comparable assessments for the Maryland High Schools Assessments (HSA). She said the process was completed by a diverse group of stakeholders who crafted a framework included in this final report. She introduced Mr. Gary Heath; Dr. Leslie Wilson, Consultant to the Task Force; Dr. Karen Salmon, Superintendent of Talbot County Public Schools; and Sandra Ericson, Deputy Superintendent, Howard County Public Schools.

Dr. Wilson discussed the purpose of the Task Force and the process by which the Task Force members came to consensus. She reported that the group agreed that a collection of evidence of a student’s knowledge would be used in lieu of test scores for passage of the HSA. 

Dr. Salmon explained that the Task Force members were very sensitive to accountability and comparability. She said they did not want to undermine the credibility of the HSA in any way. She went over the final recommendations and said that her colleagues and local school superintendents are committed to 100 percent first time pass rates. She also reported that local school systems will incorporate this into their Master Plans. 

Dr. Wilson went over the outlook and initiative for the future which includes rising HSA pass rates, on-line courses, web-based HSA testing and opportunities for research. 

Dr. Grasmick said that this is a very difficult issue and expressed indebtedness to the Task Force members. She explained that two school systems, Talbot and Howard, have been selected to pilot the program. Dr. Grasmick said that the Board would receive the results of the pilot programs when they become available.

Mr. Disney commended the group and urged parent involvement in this process. 

Mr. Frazee also expressed his appreciation and the importance of parental involvement.

Dr. Allen suggested that the Task Force look at legislation enacted in the State of Washington to accommodate students who are unable to meet the minimum requirements for high school graduation.

In response to a question and concerns by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Salmon said that a very small number of students will qualify for the comparable testing methods. Mr. Heath said that, most likely, less than 100 students statewide will qualify. 

Mr. Tufaro urged that a description of the students who would qualify for this program be provided, expressing concerns over the legal ramifications of this process.

Ms. Ericson assured Mr. Tufaro that the Task Force members had his concerns in mind when crafting this document. 

Dr. Root said that while he is in favor of an alternative assessment, he urged the group to define the target audience. He expressed concern about the discretionary power wielded by some individuals in this process and said that “adequate performance” must be defined. 

Dr. Wilson said that the pilot programs should provide answers to the Board’s concerns. Dr. Grasmick reiterated Dr. Wilson’s belief that the pilot programs will alleviate the questions and concerns of the Board. She asked Board Members if they want the pilot programs to proceed.

Dr. Root said that the Board endorses the recommendations of the Task Force to proceed, but with the Board’s concerns noted. He thanked the group for their hard work and their presentation. Dr. Grasmick thanked the group also for their hard work and their outstanding leadership. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Root announced that in response to a request by the Governor, the Board is submitting a list of additional candidates to the Governor and Mayor from which they can select individuals to serve on the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners. He also announced that the Board will hold a retreat on November 8 at the Johns Hopkins University Downtown Center beginning at 9 a.m.

OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· #06-32 Michael Abron v. Prince Georges County Board of education (Board upheld the OAH Default Order)

· #06-33 Richard S. Donald v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners (Board approved employee termination)

· #06-34 Eugenia Park v. Prince George’s County Board of Education (Board affirmed teacher termination)

ADJOURNMENT

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 11:40 a.m. (In favor – 11)

Respectfully submitted,
Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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